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AD HOC FY2011-12 BUDGET SAVINGS REVIEW COMMITTEE 
AMENDED MEETING MINUTES
May 10, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Stephen Joost (Chair), Bill Bishop and Warren Jones
Also: Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel;  Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Sherry Hall and Dan Kleman – Mayor’s Office; Kent Olsen – Budget Officer; Mickey Miller – CFO; Devin Reed, Mike Clapsaddle, Jim Boyle, Gail Hill, Kiesha Wicks, Adam Taylor, Maryanne Evans, Mary DiPerna, Mark Merritt, Sandra Platt, Diane Moser an Millie Reeves - Department of Central Operations  Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Tony Bates, Joe Andrews, Marcella Lowe, Tom Martin, Diane Brown, Ted Wendler, Rod Morrill, Jill Dame, Shannon Hewett
Meeting Convened:  2:04 p.m.

Human Resources
Chad Poppell, Chief of the Human Resources Division, made the presentation on his division’s operations.  The division’s primary functions are recruiting and hiring, classification and compensation, examining and promotion testing, labor relations and compliance, employee benefits, organizational development and data management.  The division has four key performance indicators: cycle times and error rates for base transactions; time to hire; participation rates in development and wellness activities; and how many HR employees it takes to service the organization (ratio of HR employees to FTEs).  The national standard for HR employees to FTEs is 1-to-87; Jacksonville operates on a ratio of 1-to-137, a very lean operation.
With continuous employee turnover the division recruits and hires over 1,600 employees per year.  The division maintains and updates over 800 job classifications.  The City has undergone 9 reductions in force since FY08-09 and has a high success rate of finding jobs within the City government for employees affected by a RIF.

Mr. Poppell stated that the City is facing an increasing number of Fair Labor Standards Act challenges in recent years as more employees file claims alleging that they should have been classified in positions that pay overtime.  The division has hired an industrial psychologist to help develop exams and to reduce the use of outside consultants and vendors.  The Health Intervention Program is starting to show good results although participation hasn’t been as high as originally hoped.  The City hopes to see demonstrable effects in claims rates next year.  Consolidation of HR employees from each of the City departments into the Central Operations Department led to a reduction of employees from 92 to 66, a 30% reduction.  Council Member Joost requested a list of all City position vacancies and the length of time each position had been vacant.  He also requested clarification of the chart in Mr. Poppell’s presentation which showed that the City employee count has increased steadily over the last 4 fiscal years which does not seem to correspond with the Mayor’s statements about the number of employee positions that have been cut in the last several years.  The answer may lie in a combination of factors, including the number of seasonal and part-time employees, the conversion several years ago of approximately 200 employees from permanent part-time positions to full-time positions, and the increase in hiring in the Sheriff’s Office in recent years.
In response to a question Mr. Poppell indicated that the independent authorities perform their own HR functions and that the constitutional officers keep some parts of their HR functions in-house while utilizing City HR for the back-office functions such as payroll and recordkeeping.  In response to another question about how the City makes the decision about paying overtime for a task versus hiring a new employee, Mr. Poppell explained that the City saves 49 cents on the dollar when paying overtime to police and fire employees versus hiring a new employee (because of pension costs), so those departments typically use a great deal of overtime.  A great deal of their overtime is driven by mandatory staffing levels for many JSO and Fire and Rescue posts. Council Member Bishop requested a calculation of the City’s “structural vacancy rate” – the number of positions for which the City budgets with no real expectation that they will ever be filled, leaving funds available for other purposes.
Procurement
Mike Clapsaddle, Chief of Procurement, noted that the division has 35 staff – 6 in the Copy Center, 2 in the surplus yard and 27 in procurement – and a budget of $2.16 million.  The division processes 400 formal procurement actions and 20,000 purchase orders and oversees $400 million in procurement annually.  The division has made a number of improvements recently, including: functional assignment of buyers by department/division; creation of a procurement analyst position and assignment by commodity type; creation of a full access bid office on the first floor of the Ed Ball Building; posting of full content award packages in PDF form; posting of full PDF downloadable bid packages; and provision of weekly surplus property pick-up service from all City locations.
In response to a question about the perception that some items could be procured less expensively through retail stores than through the City’s competitive procurement process, Mr. Clapsaddle expressed the view that it’s not so much an issue of how much the City pays for an item but rather an issue of what the City buys, with some user agencies preferring different items than what Procurement buys.  The Procurement Division piggybacks on other governmental procurement contracts where it makes sense, including the State of Florida’s contracts and the U.S. Communities Purchasing Alliance.  He stated that it’s not obvious when Procurement achieves a good deal on some item and saves money since the savings stays in the user departments’ budgets and they apply the funds to some other purpose.  All three council members stated that some mechanism needs to be developed to identify substantial savings on procurement (when goods, services or projects are obtained much less expensively than originally projected) and to direct those savings into a reserve fund for Council to re-appropriate.  Council Member Bishop suggested an incentive mechanism to allow the user departments to share in part of the savings.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman suggested working with the Finance Department on a pilot program to test on large-scale procurements where substantial savings might be achievable.
Mr. Clapsaddle stated that all City departments and all of the constitutional officers, except the Clerk of the Courts, utilize City Procurement.  The independent authorities all do their own procurement.  Of the $400 million in annual procurement, about 60% is for capital projects and 40% is for products and professional services.  Council Member Bishop felt that volume discounts on the portion of the 40% that is spent on products is where there might be the easiest opportunities for readily achievable savings, given the current economic climate and the need for vendors to be competitive to keep the City’s business.
Returning to a discussion from earlier in the meeting, Chief Financial Officer Mickey Miller stated that in 2006 the City converted 270 employees from full-time/part-time positions to civil service FTEs in compliance with a City ordinance.  He suggested that Chad Poppell’s reported employee numbers may be payroll numbers (total number of individuals receiving a City paycheck, including part-timers and seasonal) and not just full-time employees.
The ad hoc committee’s next meeting will be on Tuesday, May 24th at 2:00 p.m. in the Lynwood Roberts Room.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:27 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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